
 

 

            Sedona Fire District 
 

                       2860 Southwest Drive, Sedona, Arizona 86336 

                      Telephone (928) 282-6800 FAX (928) 282-6857 
 

SFD CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 

Station #1 – 2860 Southwest Drive – Sedona – Multipurpose Room   

Monday, May 8, 2017 / 9:00 AM  
 

~ MINUTES ~ 

 

I. Call to Order/Roll Call 

Committee Chairman Tim Ernster called the meeting to order at 9:05 AM. 
 

Committee Present:  Board Member – Tim Ernster; Citizens –Lonnie Lillie; Gene McCarthy; Caryn 

Maxwell; Dave Watters; Staff – HR Manager Betty Johnson   

Committee Absent:  Gary Johnson; Wendy Tanzer; Captain Pat Ojeda; Firefighter Greg Eberlein 

Others Present:  Fire Chief Kris Kazian; Tricia Greer – Recorder to Committee; Dave Soto; 

CORE Representatives Ileana Beshaler and Nicole Kotsur 
 

II. Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America  

Committee Chairman Tim Ernster led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

III. Call to the Public 

A. Public Forum: 

1.  Public Comments. 

2.  Staff Response to Public Comments. 

There was no request to speak. 
 

IV. Approval of Minutes 

A. Discussion/Possible Action: Minutes of May 2, 2017 

Caryn Maxwell moved to approve the Minutes of May 2, 2017, as presented, and Lonnie Lillie 

seconded; the motion unanimously passed. 
 

V. Open Dialogue/Review of Information Previously Presented/Questions 

Fire Chief Kris Kazian said at this point, staff and the committee are wrapping up this process. He put the 

final cost estimates from CORE on the screen and clarified that the Station 1 HVAC is only an estimate as 

no HVAC engineer was used. The HVAC system in the west side of the building is being used in bunk 

rooms that do not have proper ventilation; the system operates with different zones and dampers which 

have caused problems; the HVAC is only 6 or 7 years old, and with proper attention, should last for the 

lifetime of the building. In the same category, the evaporative cooler at Station 3 leaks and causes water 

damage; ideally, rather than being inside the mezzanine, those would be outside with the additional costs 

for a concrete pad and moving; this is estimated to be about $25,000 that needs to be added to the budget.  
 

CORE provided a final Conceptual Estimate of costs for the SFD stations; $13,288,711 (high range) is for 

completion of all construction projects, which goes to $15,282,018 with the 15% “soft costs” for 

architects, permitting fees, ADOT, connection to water, etc.; additionally, there will be the costs of 

apparatus and Telecommunications as presented previously; it was noted the $990,000 for the 

Administrative side of the renovation is included; this will be discussed by the committee later today. 

Chief Kazian said David Watters has put together a funding worksheet to delineate which capital 

improvement figures the committee feels should be considered for bonding and those for pay/go. Mr. 

Lillie asked if the Station 1 renovation estimates include fixing the current lift or installing a commercial 



 

 

elevator; Ileana Beshaler from CORE said it includes replacement of the lift which could be used by 

people, but is more designed for freight; a commercial elevator would be more expensive.  
 

Mrs. Maxwell asked if ADA compliance would still apply if upstairs was not used for public meetings. 

Chief Kazian responded the upstairs room is used for training, sometimes for members of the public or 

other agencies; he said his recollection is LEA said the administrative side of the building does not meet 

ADA, although it is considered existing, non-conforming; if the renovation is large, it could trigger a need 

for ADA compliance. Mrs. Maxwell asked if a stair-lift on the stairway could be considered as 

compliance; Chief Kazian said he is not sure and there could be concerns about using that kind of device 

and some wheelchairs being unable to use it; additionally, even though the public does not use crew 

quarter bathrooms, they would need to be ADA compliant; Ms. Beshaler said there is also a concern 

about the correct width of the stairs. The Department of Justice regulates ADA compliance and if 

someone were to complain, there could be fines and the expensive cost of refitting. A solution could be 

replacing the current lift, which could be used to address accessibility for handicap requirements to meet 

the spirit of the ADA law. Ms. Beshaler said the cost to upgrade the current lift would be about $30,000 

and a two-stop commercial elevator would be $50,000 or $60,000; Mr. Lillie said the hotel he manages 

just looked at elevators and he felt it would be closer to $100,000; he also said he recently investigated 

chair lifts for stairs, which might be worth investigating for a more reasonable price to address on the 

exterior stairs and on the administration side of the building. Chief Kazian pointed out the CORE 

numbers include $30,000 for an upgraded lift.  
 

VI. Discussion/Possible Action – Consideration of all fact-finding conducted by committee and 

draft report of summary and recommendations to be presented to the Sedona Fire District 

Governing Board for long-term capital project funding needs  

Chief Kazian presented the graphs from Finance Director Gabe Buldra with the updated information 

requested by the committee last week, which are included below. The graphs show different scenarios to 

compare completing the 10-year capital improvements using No Bond, $15 Million, $17 Million, $18 

Million, and $20 Million bonds – and how it will affect taxpayers. Chief Kazian pointed out the Sedona 

Fire District will still need the capital improvements even if we do not go to bond and will still have to 

address funding.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Mr. Lillie thanked the Chief for the presentation and said it was exactly what the committee asked for; he 

commented these projections are based on the 10-year budget presented as of today and as of this current 

Board – he clarified if there is anything the committee could stipulate to keep this on track in the future in 

the recommendation; Mr. Watters included a statement that highly recommends if we go to bond election 

and it passes, for future Boards to honor the public’s desire, as follows: “That the elected Fire Board 

directs staff to continue to find efficiencies and cost savings so as to require the minimum amount of bond 

sales to complete the capital projects as proposed”, but there is no way to guarantee it. Mr. Lillie stated he 

believes the verbiage should be as strong as possible to future Boards to listen to the recommendation.  
 

Chief Kazian said the district will create efficiencies and bond as little as possible, but unless someone 

donates a large sum of money to the district, the only way we get revenue is by increasing the mil rate or 

by experiencing a large increase in Assessed Value (AV); the funding is still attached to residents and 

creates a “pay now” impact to residents and commercial owners; bonding uses the concept of spreading 

out the costs over 20 years with future residents sharing the costs with current residents. Mrs. Maxwell 

pointed out that staff had pulled out some apparatus to be paid for through the regular budget. Mr. Lillie 

reiterated his desire that the committee state strongly that if the public approves a bond and future Boards 

use the bond funding for less important projects, such as buying new pick-up trucks or Suburbans, it 

would be up to the public to cry “foul”; Chief Kazian said the beauty of democracy is the public gets to 

attend meetings and address the Board; however, that would not preclude future Boards from spending or 

not spending the bond money.  
 

Mr. Ernster asked about the previous statement in the report referring to efficiencies and cost savings, 

which is not just the specifics of purchases, but also regarding wages and benefits, as well as operating 

budgets; Chief Kazian said, “correct” and the district has a great responsibility to maintain efficiencies 

and he has worked on this over the last 5 years of his time with the district; it is a high priority. He said 

SFD works as transparently as possible and will continue to do so; he welcomes citizens’ questions and 

urged people to not rely on what they “heard from their neighbor about the district”. SFD is entrusted 

with a very important job in the community; a bond would allow us to continue to provide emergency 

service in a sustainable manner; all organizations are experiencing cost increases and no one should be 

shocked by that; Mrs. Maxwell commented public safety is SFD’s business and despite the fact that costs 

are rising, SFD has to provide that service to our community and the millions of visitors who come here. 

Chief Kazian said he has been asked how non-residents pay for services; he said visitors pay sales tax and 

bed tax, which SFD does not get – but when visitors spend money at local businesses who pay 

commercial taxes, that helps our revenue; he also commented that he recently visited Chicago, and if he 

had required emergency services there, it would have been provided to him – and he helped Chicago’s 

agencies by spending money in their local businesses; everyone becomes a visitor in other agencies’ 

jurisdictions and may need their help at some point.  
 

Mr. McCarthy thanked the staff and Chief Kazian for all their hard work in providing information to 

analyze and thanked Mr. Watters for the draft report; he then moved to accept the revised draft report 

written by Mr. Watters, and in addition, to recommend consideration for a $20 million bond; the 

motion died for lack of a second. Mr. Ernster recommended the committee first discuss the draft report 

and consider committee member Gary Johnson’s suggestions, as he was unable to attend today’s meeting.  
 

Mr. Watters drafted a report to the Fire Board and created a funding worksheet for the committee to fill in 

together. He said the numbers in the draft report are not 100% correct yet because the committee needs to 

discuss the specifics of the projects being recommended. The committee members then went through each 

of the projects being proposed and voted if they felt the project was something the district should do, and 

if so, prioritized them, and voted their preferences for bonding or pay/go. The completed graph is below.  

  



 

 

 
 

(Note: The committee members unable to attend this meeting will have the opportunity to vote on the 

projects at the next meeting.) 
 

During the completion of the worksheet, the following comments/questions were discussed: 

 Chief Kazian stated there could be a challenge to only construct/renovate the maintenance facility at 

Station 1 without also doing administration.  

 Station 3 – the weight room is prone to flooding and the back patio is the low point; a French drain 

needs to be installed; there is also a standing “pool” of water in the front parking lot after rain, which 

needs drainage. The upstairs patio off the crew living quarters also leaks and requires closing in to 

correct the issue; some items could be included in pay/go.  

 Station 3 living quarters – efficiencies are needed to create a hallway that dumps into the bays instead 

of coming around and downstairs, creating safety issues. The restrooms on the first level are not ADA 

compliant. The second level of the station listed in CORE’s report is all remodel work. There was a 

brief discussion about possibly retaining the fire pole. The non-ADA bathrooms upstairs are 

existing/non-conforming in this capacity and will most likely not trigger a mandatory replacement.  

 The committee discussed Assistant Chief Jeff Piechura’s recommendation regarding fleet 

replacement to remove a large portion into pay/go versus bonding down to $3.017 million over 10 

years; this was discussed during the meeting and revised to $1.92 million to bond on the worksheet. 

 Owning versus partnering with vendors to build cell towers was discussed – there are benefits to 

outright owing cell towers as SFD would have control of usage; however, we may have the 

opportunity to retain 51% ownership and still partner for some of the costs in the future.  

 Mr. Ernster commented it would be difficult for the Board and/or committee members to decide 

which Telecom items are priority because they do not have the expertise; he recommended letting 

staff decide what needs to be done; some items including possibly portable radios and the public 

warning siren system could be pay/go, but all the projects must be done, preferably sooner than later. 

The committee also discussed the short lifetime of Telecom items, which could be obsolete in 10 

years – the bonded portion used for Telecom will be paid off within the first 7 years of the bond.  



 

 

 There was a brief discussion about the benefits of choosing the Construction Manager at Risk 

(CMAR) model early in the process, which gives the construction team the opportunity to work 

together during pre-construction to make critical cost-saving decisions.  

 Chief Kazian reminded the group how priorities set by the 2007 citizens’ committee changed due to 

needs and opportunities transforming – even though some items are on the list, some things may 

never happen for other reasons.  

 The committee discussed the responsible part of this – that Governing Boards be responsible in 

creating capital improvement funds, so the district does not have to do another bond in 2040 – and 

would only need to bond for future facility/station construction.  
 

The committee took a brief break at 11:20 AM and reconvened at 11:30 AM. 
 

Mr. Watters then opened the floor for discussion of the draft report to the Board, as well as the 

Addendums, and asked that Mr. Johnson’s submitted comments be considered. Chief Kazian said he 

wants the public to be able to quickly read and understand the report and see how a bond would impact 

them. The committee reviewed each section of the draft and recommended changes for Mr. Watters.  
 

The consensus of the committee was to include a recommendation to the Board to choose CMAR as part 

of its recommendation.  
 

The Addendums will be electronically linked to the report for easy cross-reference. 
 

The committee discussed the pros and cons of making a motion to approve the report and the proposed 

$18 million bond today, but consensus was to wait until more of the committee members are present at 

Thursday’s meeting. Chief Kazian asked Mr. Watters to revise the Report as discussed today and submit 

the draft to him and Ms. Greer for editing; the revised draft will be available for committee discussion and 

finalization on Thursday. It will be included in the packets of information to the Board for the May 17th 

Board meeting; the entire committee was encouraged to attend the May Board meeting, if possible; Mr. 

Lillie stated he would be out of town at that time.  
 

Chief Kazian said he asked the CORE representatives about how SFD’s process compared in relation to 

other bonding processes they were involved in; the representatives said the work this committee has done 

is incredibly important to the success of a bond and the level to which the committee engaged and its 

thoughtful approach has been at a high level; Chief Kazian said the committee’s work should demonstrate 

to SFD citizens that due diligence was used. Chief Kazian said he would be happy to answer any citizen’s 

questions, but he would also recommend they talk to the citizens on the committee; the district wants to 

make sure emergency services are sustainable over the long term.  
 

VII. Discussion/Possible Action: Future Meeting Date, If Needed: 

11
th

 Meeting  May 15, 2017  1:00 PM – if needed 

The committee decided to use the tentatively scheduled May 11th 9:00 AM meeting to finalize and 

formally approve the Report and recommendation for an $18 million bond. Mr. Ernster thanked Chief 

Kazian and his staff for providing all needed information to help the committee reach a conclusion. Mrs. 

Maxwell commented at the May Board meeting, she would like the committee to make it clear to the 

public that all committee meetings can be viewed on line, as well as all the information and Minutes.  
 

VIII. Adjournment 

The meeting adjourned at 12:20 PM. 
 

Original signed by Tricia Greer 

Tricia Greer, Recording Clerk to the Committee 
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